Ruth's Rankings 42 ASEAN – A Special Analysis of ASEAN Nations -Appendix A – Current News on educational events (<a href="https://librarylearningspace.com/ruths-rankings-42-asean-special-analysis-asean-nations/">https://librarylearningspace.com/ruths-rankings-42-asean-special-analysis-asean-nations/</a>)

Below are sample stories on tertiary education making the English language news in ASEAN countries.

**Brunei Darussalam** has four accredited universities although only three appear in any rankings. Religion and government are part of the groundwork for Brunei's higher education policy. The *Borneo Bulletin* is a good source for up-to-date news. The article about UBD (University of Brunei Darussalam) states that UBS's "core mission is to produce future ready graduates who are guided by the values of Malay Islamic Monarchy" (UBD) and includes other information about the university's strategies (UBD).

Cambodia and Laos are countries least represented in any rankings. According to Hayden (2019) they face three challenges: public sector institutions need more autonomy from central government bureaucracies, because they are low-budget countries, there is a shortage of resources for tertiary education as they try to improve the pre-tertiary sectors. The third challenge is quality. Faculty qualifications are poor, and they are expected to publish but do not have the research skills. Last year (Sen) Cambodia's government announced plan to reform its education system with help from the World Bank.

**Indonesia**, with the fourth largest population in the world does not have enough quality universities to meet the needs of their students who are studying abroad. To meet the needs within Indonesia, Indonesian's president Widodo is backing a controversial 2018 law that will allow branch campuses (Dzulifkar, Sutriso).

Ruth's Rankings 24: **Malaysia** Higher Education – "Soaring Upward" or Not? was based on 2017 Malaysian news articles that chronicled the changes in funding to Malaysia's premier research universities, which have since been revisited. In October 2018 Clarivate Analytic in conjunction with Malaysian governmental organizations published a report on innovation and performance of Malaysian universities (See). The 2018-year end report on the education system (Rahman) reports on increased output and higher rankings from Malaysia's research universities.

**Myanmar** (referred to as Burma by the US government and in Webometrics) requires only nine years of schooling. With assistance from the EU, they are investing in improving primary, secondary and vocational and technical education. They are looking to private universities from English speaking countries to come in and offer more university education (Myanmar 2019). The US government is promoting the education industry in Export.gov (Burma, 2019).

**The Philippines** instituted free college education in national universities in 2018 (Ma) and added local colleges and universities as well in 2019. Extensive statistical data on male and female participation in Philippines education is available in a report by the Philippine Statistics Authority (San Buenaventura).

**Singapore** has two of the world's highest ranked universities while the other universities are unranked by many major rankers. About 25% of Singapore's research output is from universities

compared to a world average of about 50% (Incites data, Oct 18, 2019). The country also promotes global talent at the expense of local talent and relevance to country (George, Pang).

**Thailand's** universities are struggling from an oversupply of seats due to an aging population and a significant drop in the birth rate. One strategy they are using is to attract more Chinese students.

**Vietnam** (presented as Viet Nam or Vietnam, even by the government) faces very different problems from Thailand. It does not have adequate spaces for all its students seeking admissions. It has been hampered by tight control by MOET (Ministry of Education and Training) and an adherence to rote learning and regurgitation (Temmerman).

## Resources

**Burma** – Education (10 Sep 2019). Export.gov accessed at <a href="https://www.export.gov/article?id=Burma-Education">https://www.export.gov/article?id=Burma-Education</a>

Dzulfikar, L T (20 Sep 2019). Welcoming foreign universities: Is it a good deal for Indonesia *The Conversation*. Accessed at <a href="https://theconversation.com/welcoming-foreign-universities-is-ita-good-deal-for-indonesians-123706">https://theconversation.com/welcoming-foreign-universities-is-ita-good-deal-for-indonesians-123706</a>

George, Cherian (1/11/2018). **Singapore's** powerhouses neglect local intellectual life. *Times Higher Education* (subscription required) also posted at https://world.edu/singaporespowerhouses-neglect-local-intellectual-life/

Hayden, M. (Spring 2019) Challenges to higher education in **Laos and Cambodia**. *International Higher Education* (97) 2021 DOI: <a href="https://doi.org/10.6017/ihe.2019.97.10947">https://doi.org/10.6017/ihe.2019.97.10947</a>

Ma, T.M. (28 Dec 2018). Free college education in full swing inn 2018. *Philippine* News Agency. Accessed at

https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1057514https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1057514

**Myanmar** seeks to attract more international education institutions (10 June 2019). *Asia Today, Accessed at* <a href="http://asiatoday.com/pressrelease/myanmar-seeks-attract-more-internationaleducational-institutions">http://asiatoday.com/pressrelease/myanmar-seeks-attract-more-internationaleducational-institutions</a>

Pang, EF & Lim L (24 Aug 2017) **Singapore's** fling with global stars sidelines local talent from Times Higher Education, accessible at:

https://www.smu.edu.sg/sites/default/files/smu/news\_room/20170824-TimeHigherEducationNews-Singapore.pdf

Press and Information (21 Mar 2019). European Union to support education in **Myanmar** with EUR 221 million, European Union External Action accessed at

https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/myanmar-burma/59991/european-union-supporteducationmyanmar-eur-221-million\_en

Rahman, D. (29 Dec 2018). Education challenges for 2019 and beyond. *The Star Online*. Accessed at <a href="https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/columnists/whats-yourstatus/2018/12/29/education-challenges-for-2019-and-beyond">https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/columnists/whats-yourstatus/2018/12/29/education-challenges-for-2019-and-beyond</a>

San Buenaventura, PAR (30 Jan 2019). Education Equality in the **Philippines.** *International Workshop on Data Disaggregation for the Sustainable Development Goals*, Philippine Statistical Authority, accessed at <a href="https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/meetings/sdg-inter-workshopjan-2019/Session%2011.b.3\_Philippines\_\_Education%20Equality%20AssessmentFINAL4.pdf">https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/meetings/sdg-inter-workshopjan-2019/Session%2011.b.3\_Philippines\_\_Education%20Equality%20AssessmentFINAL4.pdf</a>

See, D.S. (25 Oct 2018). A look at research innovation and performance of **Malaysian** universities 2013-2017. Clarivate Analytics. Accessed at <a href="https://clarivate.com/webofsciencegroup/blog/a-look-at-the-research-and-innovationperformance-of-malaysian-universities-2013-2017/">https://clarivate.com/webofsciencegroup/blog/a-look-at-the-research-and-innovationperformance-of-malaysian-universities-2013-2017/</a>

Sen, D. (4 Dec 2018). Ministry starts reforming higher education sector. *Khmer Times, Accessed at* <a href="https://www.khmertimeskh.com/555682/ministry-starts-reforming-highereducation-sector/">https://www.khmertimeskh.com/555682/ministry-starts-reforming-highereducation-sector/</a>

Sutrisno, A. (29 May 2018). Is **Indonesia** ready for international branch campuses? *Inside Higher Education* accessed at <a href="https://www.insidehighered.com/blogs/world-view/indonesiaready-international-branch-campuses">https://www.insidehighered.com/blogs/world-view/indonesiaready-international-branch-campuses</a>

Temmermanm N. (1 Feb 2019). Transforming higher education in **Vietnam.** *University World News* accessed ag <a href="https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story=20190129142655883">https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story=20190129142655883</a>

**Thai** universities struggle to keep up (4 Jan 2019). *Bangkok Post* accessed at <a href="https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/1604990/thai-unis-struggle-to-keep-up">https://www.bangkokpost.com/thailand/general/1604990/thai-unis-struggle-to-keep-up</a>

**UBD** breaks into Times Higher Education World Rankings (18 Sep 2019). *Borneo Bulletin*, accessible at <a href="https://borneobulletin.com.bn/ubd-breaks-times-higher-education-world-rankings/">https://borneobulletin.com.bn/ubd-breaks-times-higher-education-world-rankings/</a>